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Adult Social Care and Health Select Committee 
 
A meeting of Adult Social Care and Health Select Committee was held on Thursday, 
3rd September, 2020. 
 
Present:   Cllr Evaline Cunningham(Chair), Cllr Clare Gamble, Cllr Kevin Faulks, Cllr Luke Frost, Cllr Lynn Hall, 
Cllr Paul Weston, Cllr Bill Woodhead MBE 
 
Officers:  Emma Champley, Gavin Swankie, Andrew Stewart, Emer Cullen (A&H); Gareth Aungiers (Xentrall); 
Leanne Maloney-Kelly, Michael Henderson, Gary Woods (MD) 
 
Also in attendance:   Cllr Jim Beall (Deputy Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Health, Leisure and 
Culture); Louise Johnson, Jill Foreman, Matthew Wynne, Lynn Morgan (North Tees and Hartlepool NHS 
Foundation Trust) 
 
Apologies:   Cllr Jacky Bright, Cllr Mohammed Javed 
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Declarations of Interest 
 
Cllr Faulks declared a personal non-prejudicial interest concerning item 4 
(Scrutiny Review of Hospital Discharge (Phase 1)) as his spouse works at a 
South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust site. 
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Minutes 
 
Consideration was given to the minutes from the Committee meeting held on 
the 21st July 2020. 
 
AGREED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and signed by the 
Chair. 
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Scrutiny Review of Hospital Discharge (Phase 1) 
 
The first evidence-gathering for phase 1 (discharge to care homes during the 
Covid-19 pandemic) of the Scrutiny Review of Hospital Discharge took place 
during this Committee meeting, and involved contributions from representatives 
of North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust (NTHFT), and a written 
submission from South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (STHFT).  
Members were also provided with several relevant links to background papers 
prior to this session. 
 
North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust (NTHFT) 
 
Senior representatives from NTHFT gave a presentation to the Committee 
which focused on the following key elements: 
 
• Local care home data 
• Key milestones and national guidance 
• Discharge pathways 
• Integrated Single Point of Access (Covid-19 support) 
• Role of Infection Prevention and Control (IPC) Team and Community 
Matrons during the pandemic 
• Partnership-working 
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• Care home protection work 
• Enhancement of digital capabilities 
• Enhanced Health in Care Homes model 
• What have we learnt?  Are we prepared for a second surge? 
 
Facilitated through a strategic approach with oversight from senior 
management, the Trust had provided a very localised response to the Covid-19 
pandemic since its escalation in March 2020.  As such, there was a strong 
desire to build on the already established relationships to best support care 
homes across the Borough during this exceptionally challenging time.  To this 
end, a multi-agency forum was established with care home providers on the 
18th March 2020 to ensure appropriate support was availed to care homes in 
addition to answering any questions or concerns that were raised. 
 
The key role of the Clinical Decisions group (led by the Trust Medical Director), 
which dealt with all information (including Government guidance) coming into 
the Trust and then disseminated this both internally and to wider partners where 
required, was highlighted, and the Committee was also informed that the Trust 
was already operating the guidance issued on the 19th March 2020 (Hospital 
discharge requirements) prior to the pandemic through its work with partners 
and care homes to facilitate safe discharge.  In addition, attention was drawn to 
the start of the weekly multi-agency care home protection meetings on the 23rd 
March 2020, which allowed key partners to come together, address concerns 
and put measures in place. 
 
Whilst the national guidance regarding testing changed on the 15th April 2020 
(requiring the testing of all patients prior to discharge from hospital), the Trust 
had robust measures in place before this date in relation to discharge and 
infection control / isolating in accordance with the guidance at the time.  The 
Trust’s IPC team provided training and specific support to care home providers 
to ensure guidance was shared and understood in care homes, along with 
practical guidance relating to isolating and cohorting of residents.  It was also 
noted that, in terms of more general discharge requirements, it is not good for 
people to stay in hospital if they no longer need acute-based care. 
 
The importance of the Integrated Single Point of Access (ISPA) during the 
pandemic was emphasised to Members, a key element of which involves 
support to care homes.  The role of the Community Matrons, who were pivotal in 
providing responsive care on a daily basis and continued to recognise 
underlying non-Covid-19 issues with residents during this time, was also 
highlighted.  A short video showing examples of the infection control work 
provided by the Trust both internally and to care homes was subsequently 
shown to the Committee. 
 
Members learned about the increased use of the Whzan system (providing live 
data for clinical interpretation regarding basic health checks), a tool which had 
been vital in identifying resident deterioration and prompting care homes to seek 
support.  The Enhanced Health in Care Homes (EHCH) model, involving virtual 
meetings (first one held on the 20th July 2020), had strengthened 
communications with care homes and primary care colleagues, with all 
discharges to homes discussed with GPs and Community Matrons – it had also 
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enabled any required actions to be given to the most appropriate teams in a 
more timely manner.  Whilst the EHCH concept had always been intended, the 
pandemic had accelerated the implementation of the model.  The Committee 
was informed that these digital advancements complemented face-to-face 
contacts within care homes to ensure timely and appropriate care was provided 
at all times. 
 
In terms of learning from the initial outbreak, the Trust felt confident that the 
strong collaborative approach amongst local partners, enhanced through some 
of the measures outlined within the presentation, would enable it and others to 
manage an escalation of the current Covid-19 situation.  In addition, there is a 
desire to evolve the multidisciplinary EHCH meetings regarding what they do 
and can potentially achieve. 
 
The main issues discussed were as follows: 
 
•Members began by praising the efforts of the Borough’s care homes, who were 
doing an amazing job in the face of an incredibly difficult situation.  However, 
concerns were expressed regarding the back-up they were receiving from 
organisations, specifically the dependence on virtual meetings in place of face-
to-face involvement, and the scheduling of the first multi-agency care home 
protection meeting which did not take place until several days after a number of 
care homes had already closed.  The Trust confirmed that face-to-face contact 
continued throughout the pandemic (and that this had never stopped), and 
clarified that the virtual / digital component was in addition to what was already 
provided.  In terms of support, the Trust were able to clarify to the Committee, 
that the care homes were supported with training, IPC advice and guidance, 
provision of PPE, testing of workers where indicated, fit testing with FFP3 
masks, and regular communication and support from senior colleagues from the 
Trust in addition to support with care for residents within the care homes. 
 
•The Committee asked for clarity around the testing process that had been in 
place, particularly what was meant by ‘rapid response’ testing.  The Trust 
provided assurance that testing had been in line with national guidance 
throughout, with the requirements evolving over time.  Since the 15th April 
2020, the Trust had been testing patients upon admission, after seven days (if 
still within the hospital), and prior to discharge to a care home, with results 
obtained before people are moved.  It was also highlighted that testing was only 
one element in protecting care home residents, but was a vital indicator in 
establishing whether a person needed to be isolated within the care home – as 
such, the testing of care home residents had been prioritised when considering 
laboratory capacity.  Regarding ‘rapid’ testing, it was noted that swabs can be 
taken in the community, with results ascertained very quickly. 
 
•Reflecting on testing capacity, Members queried if there were any local 
concerns similar to those that had been reported in other areas of the UK.  The 
Trust commended the work of their very responsive Laboratory Team, and were 
actively working to increase capacity (as was the case elsewhere). 
 
•The issue of discharging without testing during the initial stages of the 
pandemic was raised, and the Committee was keen to know whether this was 
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ever questioned by hospital staff.  In response, the Trust advised that all clinical 
guidance was considered initially by the Clinical Decisions group, and this was 
then disseminated via robust systems.  Clarity was sought when needed and 
challenge to ensure appropriate implementation of guidance would occur.  
Some queries did arise from individual care homes who were supported on an 
individual basis, and the Trust had been involved in webinars with other Trusts 
where approach was debated and lessons learned were shared. 
 
•Noting the benefits of the Whzan system, Members were pleased to see an 
increase in the number of care homes using this tool.  The Trust advised that it 
would continue to promote its value and monitor its use on a weekly basis.  
Whzan will be utilised in conjunction with the ‘Is my resident unwell’ 
communication tool, a further resource which assists care home staff in 
recognising signs and recording a set of observations of residents. 
 
•Concerns were expressed in relation to the current state of care home 
residents’ mental health, particularly around the impact of visiting restrictions 
upon both families / carers and professionals.  The Trust noted that the Whzan 
system was only an aid to clinical work, not a substitute. 
 
•The strong partnership-working evidenced in the presentation was 
commended, and the Trust confirmed that other care home residents who are 
on different (non-Covid) pathways should benefit from the relationships that 
have been built between partners during the pandemic. 
 
•Challenges for all partner organisations in relation to interpreting the national 
guidance was discussed, particularly since it was often issued at short notice, 
and could be viewed as incomplete and / or contradictory.  What was clear in 
the initial stages of the pandemic escalation was that the Government did not 
state that testing prior to discharge to care homes was required (with the focus 
at the time on creating space on hospital wards for an anticipated influx of 
Covid-19 patients), and that this would likely form part of a future national 
inquiry. 
 
South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (STHFT) 
 
STHFT representatives were unable to attend this meeting as planned, but had 
submitted a written submission to the Committee in response to the questions 
put to them regarding the review’s key lines of enquiry. 
 
The Committee expressed disappointment in the information provided and 
frustration that representatives could not be in attendance to answer any 
questions that Members wanted to ask.  The submission itself required far more 
detail, therefore it was proposed that the Trust was asked to attend a future 
meeting to present an enhanced response to the Committee’s key lines of 
enquiry.  The presence of the Lead Director (who co-ordinated and ensured 
discharge processes were followed) was also requested. 
 
AGREED that: 
 
1. the information provided be noted. 
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2.  a request be made for South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust to attend 
a future Committee meeting to present a more detailed response in relation to 
the Hospital Discharge (Phase 1) review. 
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Monitoring the Impact of Previously Agreed Recommendations 
 
Consideration was given to the assessments of progress on the implementation 
of the recommendations from the Scrutiny Review of Gambling.  This was the 
second update provided to the Committee following the initial one in February 
2020, and Members were informed that all the remaining actions were now fully 
achieved. 
 
A new gambling referral pathway document in relation to local and national 
problem gambling treatment providers (recommendation 5) had also been 
circulated with the progress update and was presented to the Committee.  
Members asked if there was any evidence that gambling had increased during 
the ongoing pandemic, and whether there had been any escalation of debt 
issues being picked up by either Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB) or Stockton and 
District Advice and Information Service (SDAIS) – Officers were unaware of any 
particular local concerns regarding rising cases.  The Committee felt it would be 
useful for this to be followed-up and requested a future update. 
 
AGREED that: 
 
1. the progress update be noted and the assessments for progress be 
confirmed. 
 
2. an update be provided to the Committee regarding any evidence of increased 
gambling during the pandemic, including information from CAB / SDAIS on any 
debt increases linked to an upsurge in gambling. 
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Care Quality Commission (CQC) Inspection Results - Quarterly Summary 
(Q1 2020-2021) 
 
The Committee was presented with the latest quarterly summary regarding 
CQC inspections within the Borough.  Members were informed that the report 
was unusually brief as the reporting period (April to June 2020) coincided with 
the suspension of the CQC inspection programme due to the Covid-19 
pandemic. 
 
AGREED that the Care Quality Commission (CQC) Inspection Results – 
Quarterly Summary (Q1 2020-2021) report be noted. 
 

ASH 
14/20 
 

Work Programme 2020-2021 
 
Consideration was given to the Committee’s current Work Programme.  The 
next Committee meeting was scheduled for the 15th September 2020, and will 
include further evidence-gathering for the Scrutiny Review of Hospital Discharge 
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(Phase 1). 
 
It was noted that the next meeting will also consider the recently published 
Healthwatch Stockton-on-Tees Covid-19 report (Living with Covid-19 – Public 
Engagement (April – June 2020)).  In related matters, Members were 
encouraged to respond to a new survey being undertaken by Healthwatch 
Stockton-on-Tees seeking views on patient and carer hospital experiences 
(including how discharge was managed) over the last six months. 
 
AGREED that the Adult Social Care and Health Select Committee Work 
Programme 2020-2021 be noted 
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Chair's Update 
 
The Chair had no further updates to report. 
 

 
 

  


